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1.
The UFS meeting was called to order by President Roy Levow at 2:07 p.m.  The meeting took place in the BOT Room located on the third floor of the Administration Building, on the Boca Raton Campus, and via video conference at Treasure Coast Campus, the MacArthur Campus, Port St. Lucie and the Davie Campus. 


Members Present:  Fred Fejes, Doug Broadfield, Ben Lowe, Mike Harris, Tim Lenz, Abhijit Pandya, John Valentine, Sam Hsu, Eric Shaw, Deborah Floyd, Lydia Smiley, Janice Hayes, Jonathan Bagby, Khaled Sobhan, Jonathan Bagby, Doug Sutton, Marguerite Purnell, Fred Hoffman, Roy Levow, Mehdi Kaighobadi, Hugh Miller, Mena Marinaccio, Andres Folleco, Allen Smith, Dilys Schoorman, Marta Cruz-Janzen, Pierre-Philippe Beaujean, Darlene Parrish, Oge Marques, Eugene Smith, Mary Faraci, Bob Cerveny, Jill Jones, Joan Lindgren, Hilary Edwards-Lithgow, Jerome Haky, Stephen Locke, Bill McDaniel, Bruce Arneklev,  Gary Parsons, Provost Pritchett, Maria Provost 

Guests Present:  Michael Armstrong, Diane Alperin, Jennifer Bird, Bob Hayes, Tony Lombardo
2.
Welcome back -(Provost Pritchett) Welcome back to FAU for the 2006-2007 academic year.  There are several new initiatives to fulfill this academic year, including:


Filling Key Positions



Dean of Undergraduate Studies

Dean for the Dorothy F. Schmidt College of Arts and Letters



Dean for Graduate Studies
Provost Pritchett discussed Goal 1, Objective 11, of the University Strategic Plan.  The Objective is to develop and implement mission-driven academic enrollment and program plans for each campus, in order to provide increased access to higher education.  As part of the process, Dennis Coates, Dean of the College of Business, has proposed that three foci of Business be established at the Davie, Boca, and Port St. Lucie campuses.  The work plans for the individual campuses will be presented to the BOT at their retreat to be held on September 26th and 27th.  
The Provost stated that he appreciates the faculty at FAU.  He also thanked the FAU faculty for making him feel welcome here more than anywhere else he has been employed. 

3.
Introduction of new Administrators at FAU

Dean, Honors College – Dean Jeffrey Buller of the Honors College was unable to be present because of another commitment.    
VP for Student Affairs - Dr. Charles Brown was not yet on board.
4.
Introduction of all UFS Members – Everyone present at the UFS meeting introduced themselves.

5.
The minutes for the April 21, 2006 UFS meeting were approved as circulated.  
All approved UFS minutes are available on line at http://www.fau.edu/academic/facgov/mins.htm
6.
BOT Report – Roy Levow reported about the work the BOT conducted over the summer, 2006.

· Approved the land lease for Boca Raton Community Hospital to relocate to the FAU Boca Raton campus.  

· Approved the lease of a portion of the Pine Jog Center on which the Palm Beach County School Board will construct the Pine Jog School and Science Education Complex.  The Science Education Complex will be a joint use facility of FAU and the School Board.  

· Approved the cooperation agreement and charter for the development of a K-12 charter school at Tradition in Port St. Lucie.  The charter will be held by FAU BOT.  Construction will be funded by a special appropriation from the Legislature.  The school will be operated by the Port St. Lucie County School Board and will function as a research school for the FAU College of Education.  

· The Athletic Innovation Village will be one of the topics discussed at the BOT retreat in September.  Financial issues and the development of a conference center and condo residences to be sold to the public were among new features introduced by the planners that raised concerns on the part of the Board at its last meeting.  

· The BOT held an enrollment management workshop in which the processes of recruitment, admission, class scheduling, registration and retention were discussed for both the undergraduate and graduate levels.  
· The BOT will review Campus Academic Plans now under development at its September retreat on September 26th and 27th.  

7.
ACFS Report (Roy Levow) – 

· Membership consists of all Presidents of SUS faculty senates and one additional representative from each institution.(at FAU the additional representative is the President Elect or Past President)
· Roy Levow lost his bid to become the chair of the ACFS.  

· The new chair elect of ACFS is Judy Solano from the University of North Florida.  Funded by ACLU.  

· ACFS is involved in a lawsuit regarding the Florida Prohibition on research travel to Cuba.  The suit is funded by the ACLU.  
· The current ACFS chair, Arlen Chase, has brought two issues forward for consideration:

· Uniform grading across the SUS

· Faculty Senate/Union relationships

· The Board of Governors has hired consultants to develop a plan for public higher education in Florida.  Members of ACFS will provide input to the consultants.  
8.
Budget Report (Provost Pritchett) The budget is not what we would like it to be.

· New state funds to FAU totaled 15 million dollars

· Part of the 15 million was for cost to continue

· The 3.6% salary increase last year was funded from November 1st forward, so the funds for the period from July 1st to November, 2006, were part of the cost to continue

· Much of the State funds for capital projects has already been spent

· The real amount of new money for our new budget is 3.7 million.  

· The 3.7 million will be spent as follows:

500,000 - BOG new initiative for graduate education
330,000 – Library

1.3 million – 5 colleges for new faculty and instructional initiatives 

1.3 million - Tuition waiver budget

200,000 – CTESS (Center for Teaching Excellence and Student Success)
225,000 – Promotion increases

Legislative Budget Request – the budget will first take into consideration the priorities of the BOG.  Then the budget will be approved by the state legislature. 

· 8% of the base budget at FAU is 13 million dollars
· 13 million - Strategic Plan

· 2 million – Student Financial aid

· 800,000 – CTESS

· 2.1 million – 4 year medical program

· 3.1 million Library installments

· 1 million – Branch operations
· 1 million – Enhancement of IT (information technology)

The BOG reviewed and approved the Legislative Budget Request last month.
The BOG Legislative Budget Request will now go before the legislature.

Fred Hoffman asked if there was a plan for representatives of FAU to meet with legislators before or after the elections.  Tom Barlow is working with Norm Kaufman to arrange this.  

Roy Levow stated that there were 3 budget requests submitted by each state university:

· Cost to continue with no new dollars

· 5% increase

· 8% increase – the one the BOG sent forward
Deborah Floyd asked about additional compensation for faculty.  The Provost responded by stating that the compensation of faculty is high on the priority list.  The Provost is in favor of the University supporting the excellent faculty and the allocation, or reallocation of funds for faculty raises. The State University System provides faculty salary adjustments for all universities through the LBR of the BOG.  That amounted to 3% during the 2006-2007 academic year.  FAU BOT has also made a commitment to adjust faculty salaries separate from the Legislative Budget Request and given out of separate FAU funds which are not otherwise designated, and distributed according to collective bargaining.  
9.
Enrollment management report – Mike Armstrong reported that summer, 2006 enrollment figures increased a total of 1% over last summer, but fall, 2006 numbers are slightly less than last year.  This year, we have implemented an admission initiative to no longer admit students that require remediation.  In spite of the increased restriction on admission, the number of FTIC has increased this year and minority FTIC is up from last year.  We have 17% Hispanic students, which has increased 1% from last year, and we have 17% black students.  The number of FTIC has decreased across the SUS. 
All of our major feeder institutions, like BCC, PBCC and IRCC, have been experiencing low enrollment figures.  Factors affecting enrollment include the lack of affordable housing in the South Florida area, and a stronger economy.  

We need to look at recruitment efforts and scheduling for summer, 2007.  It would be in our best interest to add more courses for students to take.  

Funding implications are that flat enrollment allows us less money to spend.  This, in turn, affects tuition collection.  The long term projections include 500 new FTE next year which will provide 7 million dollars.  Discretionary funds come from enrollment.  If we are not able to achieve new 500 FTE, we are then required to return funds allocated for the 500 FTE back to the state.  The complete enrollment report for undergraduates that has been presented to the BOT can be found at the following website:     
 http://wise.fau.edu/bot/Agenda081606.php 

Please scroll down and click on “Enrollment Management-Undergraduate” for the entire Powerpoint report.
10.
CTESS (Center for Teaching Excellence and Student Success) – Tony Lombardo gave the following report:


There are two components of CTESS.  They are:

1. Center for Teaching Excellence

2. Student Success

The Center for Teaching Excellence primary concerns are functions, classes, workshops for the improvement of teaching.

The Student Success component is concerned with student academic success, providing what students need to graduate, retaining FTIC into the second year of college, and bringing together efforts that directly affect student success.  

$200,000 in funding has already been allocated to begin work for CTESS.  Those funds will cover salaries for an interim director, coordinators for retention and FAAS, a secretary and office supplies.  Currently, there is a proposal in to the U.S. Department of Education for Title III grant funding to improve undergraduate programs.  In addition, there is a request in the 2007-2008 LBR for $800,000, for a total of 1 million dollars for the CTESS initiative by 2007-2008.  It is important to have a facility that is not only organizational, but physical as well.  

The student success part is a work in progress and grants are expected.

Jerome Haky asked if there would be other entities added under CTESS such as IRM (Blackboard), retention, etc.  Tony Lombardo responded by stating that it has been discussed but decisions about adding other entities have not been made at this time. 

Fred Hoffman asked if the UFS should form a committee to help support CTESS.  Tony Lombardo responded by stating that it is premature at this time as we are still waiting to see what the total funds available this year will be.
11.
Report of NCAA academic progress – Tony Lombardo reported that as the interim Undergraduate Studies Dean, he is responsible for SACAE and overseeing that academic performance of student-athletes is satisfactory.  He stated that the NCAA calculates an academic progress rate (APR) report.  The purpose of having an APR is to enhance academic performance and to hold universities accountable.  The last report revealed that five teams here at FAU did not meet APR standards.  NCAA is not currently imposing any penalties, but we need to do something about the substandard APR rate.  This year’s APR is being prepared by Michelle Brown, and is due on September 30th.  After that, Athletics will have two opportunities to update the report.  The report will become official when it becomes available to the public in February.  


In the academic year 2005-2006, there were 83 athletes that graduated.  One third of all student-athletes had a GPA of 3.0 or better.  Of the athletes that play out their eligibility, 84% finish their degrees.  Faculty asked if they were going to be expected to increase their responsibility to report attendance of all athletes.  In response, Tony stated that personnel from the athletics department would be checking attendance in the classes by physically going to the classes and checking to see that athletes are there.  

12.
GPC action items - The GPC action items were presented to members of UFS with a positive recommendation for approval from Steering. GPC action items can be accessed by clicking on this URL address: (http://graduate.fau.edu/gpc/053106/coursematerials.htm)

Proposal by the Department of Information Technology and Operation Management (ITOM) to have QMB 6603 added to the foundation component of graduate business programs to ensure that students are adequately prepared for more advanced graduate courses.  UFS approved the proposal.   
 (http://graduate.fau.edu/gpc/053106/coursematerials.htm)

Steering recommended approval by UFS of a proposal by The Health Administration Program requesting that the curriculum structure for the Masters of Health Administration degree be changed as follows:

· Add: GEB 6215, Graduate Business Communications Applications, as required, or core, course.

· Change: HAS 6937, Current Topics in Health Care Management, from required, or core, course to elective status.  UFS approved the proposal.
13.
New Business – Dan Murtaugh, chair of the Faculty Assembly for the Dorothy F. Schmidt College of Arts and Letters presented two items for discussion:

· In the discussion of term limits for the college P&T chair, it was suggested that the 2 year term limit on chairing the College P&T committee puts the College at a disadvantage at the University P&T level.  The Chair of the University committee is more likely to be filled by a person with more than one year of experience.  Dan Murtaugh told the assembly he would solicit faculty views on this issue via email.

One faculty member suggested that the University P&T Committee chair position should be rotated among the colleges.

· The Assembly unanimously passed the following motion, to be forwarded to the UFS: "Given the lack of sufficiently widespread faculty consultation and strong faculty concern following implementation, be it resolved that the Faculty of the Dorothy F. Schmidt College of Arts and Letters urges reconsideration of what is the most appropriate summary SPOT statistic for the teaching table in the promotion and tenure portfolio."

Roy Levow stated that the SPOT issue needs to be sent to the Promotion and Tenure committee.  He also stated that the second issue would require a bylaws amendment.  The President can appoint a committee that would discuss and implement bylaws changes.  One way of submitting change is by petition by faculty according to requirements spelled out in the bylaws.
Diane Alperin stated that Bill Bosshardt, past chair of the UFS Assessment committee, and Sharron Ronco compiled the SPOT form, which was approved by the UFS Senate.  It was not clear at what level the decision to use the results of two specific questions for P&T purposes was made.
14.
Collective Bargaining Agreement – Tim Lenz reported that all the articles have been discussed.  Currently, 75% of all the articles have been discussed and agreed upon.  There are several articles left to come to agreement upon, including salaries, sabbatical, employment policies and practices for FAUS.  The next collective bargaining agreement meeting will be on Wednesday, September 13, 2006.
Eric Shaw asked if salaries are not agreed upon, when will faculty receive raises.  The response was that it is possible that the two parties involved in collective bargaining could issue a Memorandum of Understanding permitting the raises to be awarded as scheduled, but no agreement to do this has yet been made.   
15.
Open Forum with the Provost

Jerome Haky reported to the Provost that graduate students in the Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry, housed in the College of Science, were not paid during the week of August 28th.  After further investigation, he learned that this was true across the College of Science.  After further investigation, he had learned that there are not enough people in the Student Employment office to process the contracts for graduate students.  He asked the Provost if there was any way that could be remedied. 

Mike Armstrong stated there have been some changes about how Social Security and FICA is handled, and that has triggered a change in Human Resources, which in turn has had an affect on Student Employment.  The Provost asked UFS members that if any problems like this arise, please contact him immediately and please do not wait until a UFS meeting to point out crucial and important issues like this one.  The Provost stated that he would address the issue as soon as the UFS meeting was adjourned.

16.
The UFS meeting was adjourned at 3:55 p.m.

17.
The Faculty Club was to meet immediately following the UFS meeting.  
